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KILMELFORD YOUTH CLUB

The Club had its grand opening on Wednesday, 24th  August with an evening designed to give the new 
members  an idea of the variety of activities available.   Face Painting proved very popular and Scott 
Douglas,  a Youth Worker  from Oban,  ran a  Music  Workshop with drums and guitars  which had to 
compete with the Crazy Frog CD for most of the evening! Chess, Cake Decorating, Table Football and 
Table Tennis were also available and a very noisy and enjoyable evening was had by all.

The Club meets every Wednesday evening in the Kilmelford Village Hall. There are two sessions, 5 to 11 
year olds from 6.30 p.m. to 7.30 p.m. and 12 to 16 year olds, from 7.45 p.m. to 9 p.m. Children from the 
Kilmelford,  Kilninver,  Kilmore  and  Ardfern  areas  are  welcome  and  there  are  already  45  members 
attending the Club.  The Club runs a Tuck Shop and fruit juice and water are available free of charge.

The Club is in the process of registration with Disclosure Scotland and until this is completed parents will 
be required to sign a disclaimer stating that they are aware of this.  Copies of all Club Policies can be seen 
at the Village Hall.  An entry fee cannot be charged until the registration process has been completed; a 
fee of £1 per session will then be charged.  In the meantime, all donations would be most welcome.

Kilmelford  Firefighters  have  given the  Club a  very generous  donation  of  £460 and The Kilmelford 
Childrens Fund has donated £195.  We will be submitting applications for further funding shortly; this 
will  enable  us  to  provide  a  much  wider  range  of  activities  such  as  Football  Coaching  and  Drama 
Workshops. Andy (Matrix Computers) Macdonald has kindly donated some computers and we hope to 
start work with the members on their own Club website. 

A big thank you to all who have helped and who continue to help.  Adult helpers are needed and if you 
can spare a few hours we would love to hear from you.
Please contact either Roanna Taylor (01852 200268) or Fiona MacIntosh (01866 844313).

KILMELFORD FIRE STATION

On 14th September, members of the crew joined in the fun at the regular Wednesday night gathering of 
Kilmelford Youth Club.  Their purpose was to hand over a cheque for £460.77 raised by the crew by 
running fire station open days and car washes.  Similar amounts have been sent to the Fire Services 
National  Benevolent  Fund and Strathclyde  Fire  Brigade  Widows and Orphan’s  Fund.   This  cheque, 
gratefully  received  by  Roanna  Taylor,  Chairperson,  Christine  Roberts,  Treasurer,  Fiona  MacIntosh, 
Secretary, and the other members of the team, joins other donations to this newly re-started group from 
the old youth club, the play group and Kilmelford Children’s Fund.  The presentation was followed by the 
members of Strathclyde Fire and Rescue showing youth club members over the fire appliance, some of 
who could well be the next generation of firefighters to serve their community.



WHAT’S ON IN AND AROUND KILMELFORD AND KILNINVER

Friday,  30th September  –  Coffee  Morning from 10.30  a.m.  till  1  p.m.  at  the  Shower  of  Herring 
Restaurant – part of The World’s Biggest Coffee Morning in aid of Macmillan Cancer Relief.  Tea, coffee 
and home baking.
Contributions of baking would be much appreciated.
Contact:  Jean Bowman (Tel:  01852 200345)

Wednesday, 5th October – Parish Lunch and Produce Sale from 12 noon till 2.30 p.m. in Kilmelford 
Village Hall in aid of church funds.  
Donations, which would be very much appreciated, can be left with Dorothy Carmichael beforehand or at 
the hall from 10 a.m. on the day.
All general enquiries to Georgina Dalton (Tel:  01866 844212)
Everyone welcome.  A chance to meet up with friends and neighbours, folk working locally or visitors.  
Come and enjoy a good bowlful of home made soup, well filled rolls, tea and coffee, shortbread and  
baking.  There will be a fine selection of plants for autumn gardening and plenty of home produce and  
baking to stock up for winter.  Following the success of the craft stall last year, we have included it  
again.  If anyone has made, or is making, things which would be useful as Christmas gifts and is willing  
to donate them to the stall, they would be gratefully appreciated.  Please contact Isabel Smith.
The Kirk Session very much appreciate the support that has been given to the church during the year and  
hope you can come on the 5th of October when we look forward to welcoming you.

Contacts: Baking Dorothy Carmichael 01852 200374
Plants Elizabeth Asbury 01852 200377
Bottle Stall Dorothy Bark 01852 200370
Produce Cath Manchester 01852 200272
Raffle Georgina Dalton 01866 844212
Handicrafts Isabel Smith 01852 200537
Lunches Georgina Dalton 01866 844212

Friday, 4th November – Coffee Morning from 10.30 a.m. till 12 noon in Kilmelford Village Hall in aid 
of parish funds and the village hall.
Offers of help and donations of baking would be much appreciated.
If you know anyone who does not have transport and who would appreciate a sociable morning, please 
bring them to the coffee morning! 
If anyone would like to help with a coffee morning and donate funds to a worthy cause,  please call 
Melissa. 
Organiser:  Melissa Oatts  (Tel:  01852 200314)

Saturday, 12th November – “Sing-along-Messiah”  at 3 p.m. in Craignish Village Hall.  Four soloists 
from the RSAMD in Glasgow will be supported by a choir of 60 from the Corran Singers in Ardrishaig 
and The Kilmallie Singers in Fort William.  Any member of the audience who wants to bring along a 
score and join in the choruses is welcome to do so.  Tickets will be £10 and will include a buffet after the 
performance.
Contact:  Jan Brown (01852 500689)

Sunday, 13th November – Soup and Sandwich Lunch from 12.30 p.m. – 2 p.m. in Kilmelford Village 
Hall in aid of Kilninver Primary School funds.
Everyone welcome, do drag your parents out to take you for lunch or to bring along anyone without 
transport who would appreciate a social get together.
Any offers of help, sandwiches or baking would be much appreciated.
Contact:  Melissa Oatts (Tel:  01852 200314) or Beth Nicholson (01852 316242)

Saturday, 26th November – St Andrew’s Night Ceilidh in Craignish Village Hall organised jointly by 
Craignish Parish Church and Craignish Village Hall.



Contact:  Ishbel McNicol (01852 500277)

Friday, 2nd December – Coffee Morning from 10.30 a.m. till 12 noon in Kilmelford Village Hall in aid 
of parish funds and the village hall.
Offers of help and donations of baking would be much appreciated. 
If you know anyone who does not have transport and who would appreciate a sociable morning, please 
bring them to the coffee morning! 
If anyone would like to help with a coffee morning and donate funds to a worthy cause,  please call 
Melissa. 
Organiser:  Melissa Oatts  (Tel:  01852 200314)

ART GROUP

The group meets  weekly on Thursdays  from 2 p.m. – 4.30 p.m. in the small hall in Kilmelford.  The 
group is looking forward to having a new tutor in October.  Fees are £1 per session without tutor and 
approximately £6 with tutor.  All welcome.  
Contacts:  Clare Howard (Tel:  01852 200375) and Agnes McColl (01852 200365)

COUNTRY DANCING 

Scottish Country Dancing starts again this year on 6th October with our wonderful teacher Mike Murray. 
Sessions will be held most Thursday evenings from 8 p.m. till  10 p.m. in the village hall  (see dates 
below).
Please do come along on 6th October, old and new faces welcome.
There will be 10 sessions before Christmas ending with the usual jolly party on Thursday, 15th December. 
10 sessions will cost £25 – if you could bring this to the first session, that would be great.  Otherwise, 
price per session is £3.  Get your dancing shoes ready!
Would somebody volunteer to  organise a  rota  for opening up the hall  and dealing with the tokens? 
Melissa can’t always make it on time and this would be a real help.
DATES are:-
October – 6th, 13th and 27th

November – 3rd, 10th, 17th and 24th 
December – 1st, 8th and 15th 

EMBROIDERY WORKSHOPS – workshops are held weekly on Wednesday mornings from 10 a.m. 
till 12 noon in Kilmelford Village Hall.
Starts – Wednesday, 28th September
Stops – Wednesday, 4th December
Contact:  Elizabeth Asbury (Tel: 01852 200377)

KILMELFORD YOUTH CLUB

The Club meets every Wednesday evening in the Kilmelford Village Hall. There are two sessions, 5 to 
11 year olds from 6.30 p.m. to 7.30 p.m. and 12 to 16 year olds from 7.45 p.m. to 9 p.m. Children from 
the Kilmelford, Kilninver, Kilmore and Ardfern areas are welcome.
Adult helpers are needed so please volunteer a few hours of your time.
Contacts:  Roanna Taylor (01852 200268) or Fiona MacIntosh (01866 844313).

NORTH ARGYLL VOLUNTARY CAR SCHEME

Margaret Anfield has kindly agreed to come to the next Kilninver and Kilmelford Community Council 
meeting on Tuesday, 11th October to give a short talk on the Seil Voluntary Car Scheme which they 
would like to expand to cover the remainder of the Easdale medical practice area.  The Seil scheme is a 
great success with a considerable demand for the service it provides – they now have 16 volunteer drivers 
and 26 passengers.   The scheme has been re-named and is now known as the North Argyll Voluntary Car 



Scheme to accommodate their expansion plans to cover, not only the remainder of the Easdale medical 
practice area, but also the Dalmally area.

Volunteer drivers are needed in order to expand the scheme into our area – training is given, a mileage 
allowance and out of pocket expenses are paid and people can offer as much or as little time as they wish. 
However supportive friends and neighbours may be, such a scheme removes the onus from those in need 
of transport of having to ask favours.

Margaret can be contacted on 01852 300368.

HIRE OF SUMMER FESTIVAL EQUIPMENT

The sound system is available for hire.
The marquee is no longer available for hire but can be borrowed for use only within the Kilmelford and 
Kilninver parish.  
Contact:  Colin Gladstone (Tel:  01852 200232)

KILMELFORD AND KILNINVER VILLAGE HALL

BADMINTON AND SQUASH
Badminton: £2 per hour     
Squash: 16 years and over £3/hr

Under 16 years, OAP’s, students and unemployed £1.50/hr 

CARETAKING AND BOOKINGS FOR THE HALL

Caretaker:- Position vacant.
Cleaner:- Position vacant.  
Bookings should be made during business hours at the Kilmelford Village Stores (Tel:  01852 200271) 
and at Melfort Club (Tel:  01852 200257), both of whose support is much appreciated.  

HALL HIRE CHARGES

Lesser and Main Halls Lesser Hall Main Hall

Charity Fund Raisers
£1.20/hr £2.50/hr

Non profit making uses other than Charities £2.20/hr
£2.50/hr after 5 p.m.

£4.20/hr
£5/hr after 5 p.m.

Profit making events
£5.20/hr £10.50/hr

Above charges include kitchen power and use of equipment for light refreshment and drink preparation 
only.
Additional use of kitchen cooking facilities for food preparation can be made at the following rates:  £10  
per event.

Evening Dances/Functions 5 p.m. – 11 p.m. (1 a.m. for dances)

Charity £50/session     Deposit:  £20
Private £50/session     Deposit:  £20
Commercial £75/session     Deposit:  £50



N.B.  Charges include kitchen power and use of equipment for food and refreshment preparation.

Hire of Equipment
1. Crockery, tables and chairs etc may be hired from the Caretaker who has a full list of the rates.  

Charges will be reduced by 50% for non profitmaking local members e.g.  
Tables (12) = £1 per table (50p each for non profitmaking events by local members) 
Chairs (120) = 50p per chair (25p each for non profitmaking events by local members).

2. Hire is subject to a minimum charge of £10. 

Membership and Lost Keys £10 each

After each use the Hall must be left clean and tidy.  Failure to do this will lead to a further charge 
of £50. 

KILMELFORD AND KILNINVER COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

The AGM was held on 10th May 2005 and the new committee was elected as follows:

Chairman Anne Saunders
Treasurer Robin Grey
Secretary Diane Scaife
Committee Members Dorothy Bark

Chris Bulley
Anne Grey
Christine Maclachlan
Neil Manchester
Christine Roberts
Roanna Taylor

Committee meetings were held on 10th May and 12th July 2005 and the main topics discussed were:

CARETAKING DUTIES

As there is still no caretaker for the Village Hall the duties are, until a caretaker is found, being divided 
among the members of the committee.  A weekly rota has been drawn up to deal with any functions held 
in the Hall.

MAINTENANCE
The anodes on the water heaters are to be replaced
The fire exit door requires a new frame, hinges and weather board.
Five of the big theatre lamps are to be replaced.
A new tea urn is being purchased to replace the faulty one.  

CLEANER

There is now a vacancy for a Village Hall cleaner.  The position is being offered for 2 hours per week at 
£6.00 per hour.  For further details, please contact Kilmelford Village Stores.

CHURCH OF SCOTLAND SERVICES

Services are held every Sunday at 12 noon alternately in Kilmelford Parish Church and Kilninver Parish 
Church.





Kilmelford Kilninver
October 2nd, 16th, 30th   9th (Harvest Festival), 23rd 
November 13th (Remembrance), 27th   6th (Communion), 20th  
December 11th, 25th        4th, 18th  

Please note:  
Services are held every Sunday in Craignish Parish Church in Ardfern at 10.15 a.m.  Harvest Festival will 
be on Sunday, 9th October at 10.15 a.m.
Notices for all Christmas Services will be posted up at the Village Shop in Kilmelford.

SCOTTISH EPISCOPAL CHURCH SERVICES - St John’s Cathedral, George Street, Oban.

Sunday 8 a.m. Holy Communion
10.15 a.m. Sung Eucharist (Fourth Sunday – Choral Matins)

Wednesday 11 a.m. Holy Communion

CATHOLIC CHURCH SERVICES - St Columba’s Cathedral, Oban.

Saturday 7 p.m. Vigil Mass 
Sunday 10.30 a.m. Sunday Mass

SANDY MILTON (Born 10th December, 1950 – Died 9th July, 2005)

It was with shock, and great sadness, that the community learned of Sandy’s untimely death.  Words are 
inadequate in trying to pay tribute to Sandy, a man who gave so much to so many and who held Melfort 
so close to his heart.  He leaves behind a much loved family who miss him terribly, a farming community 
the poorer for his passing and many, many friends whose lives were enriched by their friendship with 
him.  

Angela, Hannah, Sara and Nick want to say how very touched they were at the huge number of people 
who came to Sandy’s funeral.  They came to show their respect to a very special man and to give their 
support to Sandy’s family who are in our thoughts at this sad time.  

Sandy’s legacy lives on in the people and the countryside that he loved so much.

GREGOR MACGREGOR (Born 25th October, 1923 - Died 3rd June, 2005)

GRANDAD IN THE GARDEN
A tribute to Grandad from his granddaughter, Kenza

Grandad in the garden caring for all the plants and creatures, He showed us all the beautiful features of 
his treasured garden.

We listen to the lovely singing of the thrush, while sitting on his lush green grass.

Grandad in the Greenhouse looking at the tomatoes and strawberries.  We grin and take one strawberry 
secretly, when he turns around, we look to the ground and giggle and then see the shimmering burn 
running through his garden.

We go down the hill in the wheelbarrow and fall out, then Grandad starts to laugh.

Then we hear a call “It has been fun playing in the garden today, but it’s time to put the wheelbarrow 
away!” said Grandad.



Before we go inside we stroke the cat called Geovano and He follows us into the house and later goes out 
to chase a field mouse.

Then we go to bed with all the wonderful memories in our head.
By Kenza Sarmouk

BIRTH ANNOUNCEMENT

Congratulations to Helen Wyllie and Kieron McCullough on the birth of their son Dexter on 2nd May, 
2005.  

LETTER FROM OUR MINISTER

Dear Friends,

May I, through the Kilninford News, give you an update on the Kilninver Appeal.

Thanks to the warm-hearted response of so many people with Kilninver connections, we have raised over 
£20,000 and are now going ahead with the necessary roof and other repairs to secure the future of our 
Church building.   By the time you read this scaffolding should be in place and there should be visible 
signs of the work going ahead .   If everything goes to plan, the repairs should be nearing completion 
before the end of the year.

The Kirk Session and all  the members  of the Church have been greatly encouraged by the generous 
response to the appeal and say a very appreciative thank you to everyone who has contributed in any way 
to the appeal.

In  Kilmelford we are preparing for the Parish Lunch, and details of this should appear elsewhere.

There are repairs needing to be done in the building at Kilmelford, and a similar appeal to the community 
and to all with Kilmelford connections will be necessary some time in the near future.   The Kirk Session 
hope that we will have the support of the community to a similar extent.   Watch this space for further 
news!

The Presbytery of Argyll is looking at the provision of ministers throughout its bounds and particularly in 
connection with the retiral of Freda Marshall from the neighbouring parish of Kilbrandon and Kilchattan. 
Much discussion will have to take place, but it is hoped that something concrete will be on the table 
within  the  next  few months.    Whatever  is  decided,  it  will  have  consequences  for  Kilmelford  and 
Kilninver, so we will have our part in the discussions.   Again, watch this space!

Meanwhile, as a busy summer comes to an end, many of us can begin to draw a breath and plan for the 
next one.   Such, I am discovering, is life in Argyll.   May God bless you in all that you do.

Alastair McLachlan, Minister

RECYCLING FACILITIES 

The recycling facilities at the Kilmelford Village Hall now cover plastics, bottles, cans and fabrics.  A 
house to house paper collection takes place every second week and bins can be obtained from Argyll and 
Bute Council.  To ensure the continuation of these facilities,  it  is vital  that they are used as much as 
possible (come on, it’s everyone’s social responsibility!), but most importantly, used properly. There have 
been examples of non-recyclable material left in the car park, which only means that someone else has to 
tidy up. Large items of domestic waste should either be taken directly to the council tip, or retained until 
the bulk refuse service returns (dates are published in the Oban Times and in Kilmelford Post Office). 
Please can everyone ensure that only the correct recyclable material is placed in the relevant container, 
and that no rubbish or waste material is left alongside.



KILNINVER AND KILMELFORD COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Copies of approved minutes of all Community Council meetings are available on the Kilmelford website. 
In addition, a copy of approved minutes and all relevant Community Council notices are displayed on the 
noticeboard near Kilmelford Post Office. 

THE FIRST MEETING OF THE NEWLY CONSTITUTED COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Tuesday 19th April 2005 at 8.00 pm in Kilmelford Village Hall

Present:     Jayne Brown       ]         Newly elected councillors for Kilninver region.
                  Robin Grey         ]

                  Robin Asbury      ]
                  Neil Manchester  ]    Newly elected councillors for Kilmelford region
                  Alasdair Oatts      ]

Also present were 19 members of the public.

1)  Councillor Macaskill of Argyll & Bute Council reported on the election of the above Community 
Councillors.  A vacancy still exists for the Kilmelford region, which may be filled by holding a further 
election.  Cllr Macaskill called for nominations for a Chairperson.  Neil Manchester was nominated by 
Robin Asbury, seconded by Robin Grey and duly appointed as Chairperson.

The remainder of the meeting was chaired by Neil Manchester.

The chairman began the proceedings by thanking the members of the previous Community Council for all 
the work they had done during their time on the Council.

Apologies:  Cllr MacIntyre, G. Dalton

2)  Filling of vacancies on the Community Council;  the chairman suggested a ballot at the next meeting 
in June to elect one more councillor from the Kilmelford area.

3)  Report from previous Community Council meeting held on 8th February 2005.

i)  Matters  Arising 
a) Regarding the matter of the land opposite the Hall being adopted by Argyll & Bute Council for 

additional parking, Cllr Macaskill advised that this was most unlikely to occur.  He suggested that 
Mr Tilley should firstly be asked if he were willing to sell the land.  It may be possible for the 
Community Council to apply for a grant towards its purchase.

b) Community Council notice board – no further progress. To go on the agenda for the next meeting.
c) Regarding the Inverliever Wind Farm, a letter of objection to the planning application has been 

sent.
d) The proposed 20 mph speed limit outside the school – no further action has been taken.

ii)  Planning applications from the last meeting:
a) The Lagganmore Estate applications  – Cllr Macaskill reported that one of the applications was 

likely to be recommended for approval with strict conditions attached. 
b) Application for a dwelling on the land west of Pier cottages – nothing to report. 
c) Application for a dwelling at Arduaine campsite – the Community Council had recommended in 

writing  that  various  conditions  should  apply,  but  the  chairman  reported  that  the  planning 
application had breached these conditions.

Cllr Macaskill advised that the final version of the Lorn Local Plan would be out in May 2005.

4)  Model Constitution



There  will  now be  six  councillors  on  the  Community  Council  instead  of  seven.   They will  serve  a 
maximum of four years in office instead of three.  The Constitution will otherwise remain the same as 
before.

5)  Model Standing Orders – these are to be the same as before.

6)  Appointment of Chairman – already done.

7)  Appointment of Vice-Chairman – the chairman suggested that this was not really necessary; in the 
case of the chairman’s absence, one of the other councillors would be able to chair the meeting.

8)  Appointment of Secretary.  There were no nominations for secretary.  The chairman decided to leave 
the matter until the next meeting, when an additional councillor was to be elected.

9)  Appointment of Treasurer.  Robin Grey was nominated by Neil Manchester and seconded by Robin 
Asbury and duly appointed as Treasurer.

10) Appointment of Planning Liaison Representative.  Alasdair Oatts was nominated by Neil Manchester 
and seconded by Robin Grey and duly appointed as Planning Liaison Representative.

11) Appointment of Signatories for Bank / Building Society accounts.  These are to be the Chairman, 
Treasurer and the Secretary (when appointed).

12) Any Other Business

a) Diarmid Campbell commented that, regarding the Degnish Road, he had read in the minutes of a 
previous meeting that “this road is at capacity”.  He expressed the view that the Degnish Road did 
not carry as much traffic as some of the other roads in the area.  The chairman replied that the 
mention,  in the minutes,  that  the Degnish Road was at  capacity,  reflected the views of those 
present at the meeting to discuss the Draft Lorn Plan.

b) Dorothy Carmichael reported that no railings had been erected around the bus stop to prevent 
children from running into the road.  The chairman answered that the work was not yet finished 
and that the final plans for the bus stops are not known to the Community Council.

c) Anne Saunders suggested that a bus shelter of wooden construction would be more attractive for 
Kilmelford than the plastic type.  Cllr Macaskill advised that this was not within the remit of the 
contractor working on the bus shelters.  The  Community Council would have to arrange this 
themselves with the possibility of a grant being available towards the cost. This is to be looked 
into.

d) Elizabeth  Asbury  asked  if  anything  could  be  done  to  make  the  Kilmelford  car  park  more 
attractive.  Cllr Macaskill advised that the Community Council could make changes to the car 
park with the approval of Argyll  & Bute Council,  but to bear in mind that,  as it  is a typical 
housing infill site, A& B Council could take it back at short notice.  This would necessitate the 
siting of the bus stop elsewhere.  The matter is to go on the agenda for the next meeting.

e) Regarding the new Lorn Local  Plan,  the chairman said that  a public meeting will  be held to 
discuss the plan when it is published.

f) Angus MacFadyen asked about the Inverliever Wind Farm planning application.  Cllr Macaskill 
reported that the plan had not yet gone to the Area Committee.

g) Angus MacFadyen reported that, although some of the damage to the Scammadale Road had been 
made good, it had still not all been repaired.

h) Cath Manchester  asked if  anything more  had been done regarding the possible  “Heart  Start” 
scheme in Kilmelford.  The chairman replied that there was no further progress.

i) Anne Saunders mentioned that on Macleod’s original plans for the Glebe, a play area for children 
was to have been included, but had not so far been provided.  Cllr Macaskill replied that Macleods 
would have to comply with this unless a subsequent application had been submitted.  He did not 
have any further information at present, but would look into the matter.  Ann Saunders considered 



that the proposed siting of the play area near the burn was not safe for children. This will be an 
item for the next meeting.

13)  Date of the next meeting and the A.G.M  – Tuesday 14th June 2005 at 8 pm in Kilmelford Village 
Hall.

There being no further business, the chairman closed the meeting at 20.40.
 

Neil Manchester
Chairman

ORDINARY GENERAL MEETING
THE SECOND MEETING OF THE NEWLY CONSTITUTED COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Tuesday the 14th of June 2005 at 8.00 p.m. in Kilmelford Village Hall

Present: Jayne Brown ] Councillors for Kilninver region
Robin Grey ]
Robin Asbury ] Councillors for Kilmelford region
Neil Manchester  ]
Alasdair Oatts ]

Also present were Councillor Macaskill and Councillor MacIntyre of Argyll and Bute Council 
and 14 members of the public.

1. Apologies:  Cath Manchester, Mike Wood (Oban Police), Georgina Dalton, Angus McFadyen, 
Mike Brown.

2. Minutes of the meeting on 19th April 2005 
Neil Manchester, appointed as Chairman at the previous meeting, chaired the meeting.
The Minutes of the Meeting of the 19th of April were discussed.  
Item  12:  Councillor  Macaskill  stated  that  in  this  item  where  it  said  ‘Council’  it  should  say  ‘Area 
Committee’

3.  Matters arising from the last meeting 
a)-Vacancy on Community Council
Councillor Macaskill had pointed out that the constitution required an election. 
b)-Appointment of Secretary 
Neil Manchester then brought up the issue of the need to elect a Secretary for the Community 
Council and Stewart Cannon agreed to be Returning Officer and handle the election.  He stated 
that he was not intending to stand himself.  An interim Secretary was co-opted; Diarmid 
Campbell, proposed by Neil Manchester and seconded by Alasdair Oatts.
c)-Land at Kilmelford Village Hall 
The adoption of the ground adjacent to the Fire Station and across from the Hall was brought up. 
Councillor Macaskill had stated that the Council would not adopt or purchase the ground.  James 
Adam stated that the ground belonged to John Tilley.  Robin Asbury agreed to write to Mr. Tilley 
on the subject.
d)-Community Council Notice Board
The Community Council Notice Board had now been erected at the Post Office.  
e)-Bus Bays at Kilninver and Kilmelford 
Kilmelford: Councillor MacIntyre stated that this week on the 16th and 17th of June the new bus 
shelter was to be installed.  When asked whether there could be matching shelters, Councillor 
Macaskill stated that the Kilmore shelter was the style.  Councillor MacIntyre stated that the new 
shelters were all the same throughout the Highlands and Islands, installed by Hi-Trans.



The Rev. Alasdair MacLachlan raised the issue that the Trustees of the Church of Scotland were 
awaiting payment for the land sold to the A&B Council for the bus bay.  Councillor MacIntyre 
agreed to pursue the matter.
Kilninver: The landowner has been found to be living on Seil.  Councillor MacIntyre will be 
talking to him about land for the bus bay in person since he has not answered correspondence.
f)-MacLeod's Glebe Completion Issues 
Councillor Macaskill stated that the issue was being followed up.

4.  Argyll and Bute Local Plan- Final Consultation 
The copy of the document / Plan given to the Community Council would now be placed in the Post 
Office to be examined by members of the community.  The Plan is also on the A&B website.  There will 
be a special meeting held in the first week of July to discuss the Plan.  Robin Asbury mentioned that he 
had inserted tabs on the pages relevant to the Community Council area so as to make it easier for people 
to find those plans.
Neil Manchester stated that the Meeting to discuss the Community response to the proposed Plan would 
be held at 8 pm on Tuesday the 5th of July in Kilmelford Village Hall.  Until then the Document is to be 
kept in the Post Office in Kilmelford.

5.  Planning Applications 
Alasdair Oatts reported that there were the following items:

1) Forest Grant Scheme at Raray
2) Erection of another 15 m. high mast and installation of Telecom equipment by ‘Orange’ west of 

the existing mast at ‘Degnish’.  The fact that there was not a mast at Degnish was brought up and 
he agreed to investigate.

3) Erection of two dwelling houses on plots A and B northwest of Barochreal at Kilninver by Mrs. 
Angier.

4) Erection of a dwelling house on land northeast of Degnish point by Hugo Struthers.
5) Non material amendment to consent at Eathie by Arduaine, Dr. & Mrs. Angus McCross.
6) Installation  of  a  dormer  window  to  form  a  bathroom  at  Barn  cottage,  Lagganmore  by  Bill 

Campbell.
Other  than the  question  about  the  proposed site  of  the  ‘Degnish’  mast,  there  were  no comments  or 
objections.

The question of the windfarm at Inverliever was raised by Robin Asbury.  Councillor Macaskill would 
not be drawn on the decision since there was still a meeting to come in August, probably at the Corran 
Halls.

6.  Correspondence
Alasdair Oatts asked Councillor Macaskill whether he could chase up A&B at Kilmory to start using the 
addresses of the new Community Councillors that had been sent to them.  Neil Manchester confirmed that 
additional  e-mails  had  been  sent  making  Kilmory  and  Oban  offices  aware  of  the  new  Community 
Councillors and their addresses.
Wildflower Courses:
The course will be attended by local representatives on the 21st of June at the Hotel.  Only two places are 
left but there is another course at Taynuilt.

7.  Any Other Business
1) The road leading into the Glebe houses has had chips laid on the surface and these have been 

allowed to block the openings to drains.  Councillor MacIntyre will contact the road people.
2) At the Scammadale to main road junction the crossing sign was taken down but has not yet been 

put back up again.  Neil Manchester will contact Neil Brown.
3) A question as to whether the Timber Extractors on Scammadale road have been told not to use the 

road during the times when children are going to or from school.  The License to Extract was 
turned down.



4) The Rev. Alasdair MacLachlan asked who had installed the football pitch on the Glebe and was 
told that it was his predecessor the Rev. Mike Erskine.  In that time the land was more used as it 
was organized for a local team.

8. New Business
Glebe:

The Rev. Alasdair Maclachlan brought up the issue of the Glebe below the Manse:  He stated that 
the  Trustees  of  the  Church  of  Scotland  would  be  willing  to  sell  a  part  of  the  Glebe  to  the 
Community Council as a recreation area if they would be interested. They were anxious that the 
Glebe land be used for community purposes and had no desire to maintain the Glebe land. Neil 
Manchester thanked him for the offer and it was agreed that this item be put on the agenda for the 
next meeting in July.
There was comment that ideally a recreation area if owned by the Community Council should be 
near the Village Hall and so run by the Hall Committee, however the committee had not been able 
to obtain land adjacent to the Hall when they tried.  Jane Rentoul commented that there was more 
level land at the Glebe than at the Hall.   Alasdair Oatts brought up the issue that any change 
would need to be discussed with the agricultural tenant who grazed the Glebe on an annual lease. 
Stewart Cannon raised the issue of who would maintain the Glebe land if it were to be under the 
Community Council.   The Glebe issue was to be placed on the agenda for  the next  General 
Meeting.

The Bus Park
Elizabeth Asbury raised the issue of improvements to the Bus Park.  Councillor Macaskill pointed 
out that it was leased by the Community Council from A&B Council.  He asked whether the £1 a 
year rent was being paid.  Neil Manchester replied that it generally was.  Elizabeth Asbury stated 
that following the desire of the Community Council that the site be improved, she had visited the 
site with Diarmid Campbell and they had noted some possible improvements including re-grading 
and re-gravelling the area so that the water did not drain into the Bus Shelter.  Diarmid Campbell 
suggested that the improvements be discussed with the immediately adjacent neighbours before 
anything was brought before the Community Council.  Elizabeth Asbury agreed to show the draft 
plan and photo/sketch ideas to the neighbours.

Dial a Bus
Councillor MacIntyre gave the Community Council pamphlets on Dial-a-Bus.  This was also to be 
put on the agenda for the next General Meeting.

8. Date of Next Meeting
The next  General  Meeting of  the Community Council  will  be held  on Tuesday 9th  August  2005 at 
Kilmelford Village Hall. 

The Meeting was closed by Neil Manchester at 8.45 pm

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
14th of June 2005 at 8.45 pm  in Kilmelford Village Hall

Present: Jayne Brown   ] Councillors for Kilninver region
Robin Grey   ]
Robin Asbury   ] Councillors for Kilmelford region
Neil Manchester]
Alasdair Oatts   ]

Also present were Councillor Macaskill and Councillor MacIntyre of Argyll and Bute Council 
and 14 members of the public.

1.  Apologies: Cath Manchester, Mike Wood (Oban Police), Georgia Dalton, Angus McFadyen, Mike 
Brown.



2.  Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on the 8th of June 2004
The Minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting were read.  There were no additional comments.
Approval was proposed by Stewart Cannon and seconded by Neil Manchester.

3.  Chairman’s Annual Report
Neil  Manchester  as  Chairman stated  that  the  elections  had been completed.   There  were significant 
changes.   The previous members of the Community Council had served long and well and it was good to 
see some of them attending the current meeting.  He then listed items that they had achieved under the 
Chairmanship of Angus for the previous year:

1) Resisted the Mussel  Farm invasion, demonstrating that  community democracy was the 
best means to control such development.

2) Made useful comments on the first draft of the Local Area Plan
3) Controlled and reviewed Planning issues
4) Continued the ongoing discussion on Wind Farm issues

For the new Community Council these issues continue to be important.  Future issues include:
1) Submissions on the Local Area Plan
2) Continuing general Planning issues
3) Car parking at the Hall and Bus Park
4) Windfarm - renewable energy issues

Neil  Manchester  stated  that  he  looked  forward  to  serving  as  Chairman,  being  keen  to  share 
responsibilities and the workload among the Community Council.   He then thanked the outgoing and 
incoming  members  of  the  Community  Council  for  their  service  and  volunteering,  and  Councillors 
Macaskill and MacIntyre for their services and members of the public for their support of the Community 
Council.

4.  Treasurer’s Report
(Attached) Robin Grey reported that there was an excess of £201.82.

5.  Approval of  Accounts
Robin Asbury proposed that the Accounts be Approved, Jayne Brown seconded.
The issue of whether the Community Council would receive a lump sum from A&B Council this year 
was discussed.  Councillor Macaskill stated that it would be paid as an increased grant but increased from 
the previous year.  The sum of £300 was mentioned.
Neil Manchester gave a vote of thanks to the A&B Council.

6.  Election of Officers 2005-2006
Neil Manchester; Chairman (No Vice Chairman)
Robin Grey, Treasurer
Jayne Brown
Robin Asbury  
Alasdair Oatts, Planning
No Secretary had been elected,  Diarmid Campbell was co-opted as interim or acting Secretary.

7.   Any Other Business
Shiela Cannon had agreed to be Auditor of Accounts.
Her appointment to do so was proposed by Neil Manchester and seconded by Jayne Brown.

8.  Close of Meeting
The Meeting was closed at 9 pm.

*****

An ordinary general meeting of the Community Council was held on Tuesday 9th August 2005 at 
Kilmelford Village Hall, with 3 community councillors and 17 public present.



The appointed Returning Officer, Stuart Cannon, announced that Diarmid Campbell had been elected for 
the remaining position on the community council. Mr Campbell was immediately proposed and seconded 
for the role of secretary.

Concern was raised over the completion status of the Glebe development, and it was agreed to place this 
on the agenda for the next meeting. Elisabeth Asbury presented proposals for landscaping the car park in 
Kilmelford, and discussion followed on the various options. Further plans will be presented at the next 
meeting, and hopefully an action plan formed. Councillor Macaskill reported that the new bus shelter in 
Kilmelford had not been erected as the founds did not fit the designated shelter. Robin Asbury outlined 
the ‘dial-a-bus’  schemes available,  and it  was agreed that an article be placed in the next newsletter 
asking  for  public  opinion.  The Reverend MacLachlan  advised  that  the  church had not  received  any 
monies for the land that the new bus bay was built on.

Planning issues discussed included the erection of a radio mast at Degnish point, the consultative draft of 
the local  plan (representations from the community council submitted),  and the planning departments 
recommendation  that  the  Inverliever  wind  farm be refused.  Also,  the  Scottish  Water  application  for 
wastewater treatment works was discussed, and it was agreed that representatives be asked to attend a 
future meeting to answer any questions.

The meeting closed with discussions on the future of public call boxes (the community council will be 
consulted if removal is proposed, the recent beach cleaning by members of the Prince’s Trust, and the 
continued use of the Glebe land as a sports facility.

Kilmelford sub-area: Robin Asbury
Diarmid Campbell (Secretary)
Neil Manchester (Chairman)
Alastair Oatts

Kilninver sub-area: Jayne Brown
Robin Grey (Treasurer)

The dates of the remaining meetings in 2005 are:

Tuesday 11th October 2005
Tuesday 13th December 2005

*****

A special meeting of the Kilninver and Kilmelford Community Council was held on Thursday 8th 
September 2005 at Kilmelford Village Hall.  Five community councillors were present, and also 33 
members of the public.

The first item under discussion was the Scottish Water wastewater treatment works, which commenced 
with an informative presentation by representatives of Scottish Water and the installation contractors. 
Areas of concern that were raised were: the overall cost and who is funding the project (Scottish 
Executive); lack of expansion opportunity (Scottish Water remit was only to service the existing Scottish 
Water Customers, plus an additional 16 houses already planned by McCleods); lack of consultation over 
scope of works (planning permission only required for landscaping and fencing works); provision for 
power failures since the system relies on pumped discharge (6 hours storage capacity with generator for 
back-up power if required); what do the remaining houses do? (await further SEPA directives, when 
additional funding may become available if upgrades are required for domestic properties).

Secondly, an application for outline consent for a dwelling house at Shore Cottage, Melfort  was 
discussed. There was unanimous support for a community council objection on the grounds that the 
application area was in breach of the Draft Local Plan, and that caution must be exercised over increasing 
traffic volumes on the Degnish Road.



The final agenda item was an application for a restaurant by Melfort Pier. It was unanimously agreed that 
the community council object to this application on the following grounds: the Degnish road would not 
sustain an increase in commercial traffic; the application is in breach of the Draft local Plan; there are 
inadequate water supplies at Melfort for this type of development; this is another example of creeping, 
incremental growth, which both the Head of Argyll and Bute Council planning department and the Oban, 
Lorn and the Isles Area Committee have pledged will not be allowed to continue on this site.

The meeting closed with brief discussion on street lighting in Kilmelford, which will be addressed at the 
next ordinary general meeting. 

*****

The next meeting of the Community Council will be held on

Tuesday 11th October 2005
At 8 p.m. in the Kilmelford Village Hall

Apologies

1 Minutes of the meeting on 9th August 2005
2 Matters arising from the last meeting: 

- Land at Kilmelford Village Hall 
- Glebe Completion Issues
- Kilmelford Car Park
- Dial-a-Bus Schemes
- Any other matters arising

3 Planning Applications
4 Street Lighting in Kilmelford
5 Scottish Executive Coastal Marine Parks
6 North Argyll Voluntary Car Scheme: talk by Margaret Anfield
7 Correspondence
8 Any Other Business
9 Date of Next Meeting

Neil Manchester. Chairman
Tel. 01852 200272

Fax. 01880 770730  

COUNCILLORS

Cllr. Alan Macaskill Tel:  01631 710133
Cllr. Duncan McIntyre Tel:  01631 770218

KILNINVER PRIMARY SCHOOL 

PRIMARY 1
We have 6 new Primary 1 pupils who were full of smiles for the Oban times photographer this week….
keep your eyes open for our cheery picture.

P.E. EQUIPMENT
The School Council perused catalogues and canvassed pupils’ opinions on the most popular playground 
toys.  These have arrived and pupils are now bouncing their way around the playground at intervals.



STAFFING
We now have 41 pupils.  This gives us an entitlement to 3.73 teaching staff.  In addition to welcoming 
Mrs Campbell fulltime, Mrs Marjorie Kennedy joins us for .7 of the week.

OPEN AFTERNOON
We would like to thank all parents and friends who came along to our open afternoon.  We have had very 
positive feedback about our new language resources and school meals.

CRICKET
Our Secretary Mrs Jen McFadyen and 4 of our senior pupils are looking forward to taking part in a 
cricket training session at Atlantis Leisure.  We have ordered a playground cricket set and in the coming 
months this group, led by Mrs McFadyen, (herself a keen Aussie cricketer) will introduce a Kilninver 
playground version of this popular sport.

SCHOOL TERM AND HOLIDAY DATES

7th October School closes
24th October School re-opens
25th November School closes
28th November In-service day
29th November School re-opens
23rd December School closes

9th January School re-opens

USEFUL INFORMATION

MOBILE BANKING SERVICE

The mobile bank visits the area every Friday as follows:-

Craobh Haven, Kilmelford and Cuilfail Hotel between 11.15 and 12 noon.
Ardfern between 10.30 and 11 a.m.
Clachan Seil and Balvicar between 12.40 and 1 p.m.

MOBILE LIBRARY

The mobile library service is provided on a Wednesday every four weeks.  
Anyone wanting the driver, Neil McIntyre, to stop at or close to their house should contact him via the 
library in Oban (Tel:  01631 571444).  

All times in the following timetable are approximate:-

9.30 a.m. Tullich Farm
10 a.m. Loch Melfort Hotel
10.30 a.m. Tuckers’ house
10.45 – 11 a.m. Craobh Village Shop   
11.15 – 11.25 a.m. Kilmelford Village Hall
11.30 a.m. Melfort Pier
11.40 a.m. Melfort Club
12 noon MacLeod Homes, Kilmelford
12.30 p.m. Council houses, Kilmelford
12.45 p.m. Kilmelford Post Office
1 p.m. Cuilfail Hotel
1.15 p.m. Kilninver Primary School Car Park



GLASGOW AND WEST OF SCOTLAND BLOOD TRANSFUSION SERVICE
BLOOD DONATION SESSIONS 2005

Corran Hall, Oban

Wednesday, 9th November 16.00 – 19.30
Thursday, 10th November 14.00 – 15.45 and 17.15 – 20.00

Community Centre, Manse Brae, Lochgilphead

Wednesday, 16th November 14.30 – 15.45 and 17.15 – 19.30

MOBILE POLICE OFFICE

The Mobile Police Office visits our area on the dates and times listed below.  The vehicle has most of the 
facilities of a modern police office, where you can report incidents, and hand in found property etc.  The 
officers will also be available to offer crime prevention advice.

There may be occasions when the Mobile  Police Office is  unable to  attend due to other  operational 
commitments.  However, such occasions will be notified in advance.

The full list of dates and times for 2005 are on the noticeboard outside Kilmelford Post Office.

Ardfern 14.40 – 15.20
Craobh Haven 15.30 – 15.45
Arduaine 16.00 – 16.15
Kilmelford 16.30 – 17.00

Alternate Tuesdays
October – 11th, 25th 
November – 8th, 22nd 
December – 6th, 20th 

Kilmore 14.25 – 14.40
Balvicar 15.10 – 15.25
Easdale 15.40 – 16.00
Kilninver 16.30 – 16.45

Alternate Tuesdays
October – 4th, 18th 
November – 1st, 15th, 29th 
December – 13th, 27th 

KILMELFORD AND KILNINVER SUMMER FESTIVAL 

Despite the dreadful weather, a good time was had at the summer festival, with everyone enjoying the 
bottle stall and various other games accompanied by live music from Dave Milward, Winnie Campbell 
and Alice Inglis.

On the competition side, flower entries were up, but where were all the cooks and bakers – and vegetable 
gardeners?

Thank you to everyone who donated baking for the teas and to Deirdre Campbell-Gibson and her team, 
who were kept busy making and serving tea.  Also to the School Board, who donated the Beefburgers etc. 
for the barbeque, to Colum and Sara Scott who donated the ice cream and to everyone who donated raffle 
prizes.

CONGRATULATIONS to the cup winners who were:-

Kilchoan Cup Liz Thomson

Dalton Cup 1st Liz Thomson 2nd Jane Rentoul

BP Trophy Joint winners Liz Thomson and Clare Howard

Melfort Farm Trophy Joint winners Liz Thomson and Malcolm Bark



Arduaine Craft Trophy 1st Anne MacDonald 2nd Meriel Tegner

Fish Farm Trophy Joint winners Sheena Hammock and Christine Roberts

Loch Melfort Hotel Trophy 1st Madeleine Roberts 2nd Emma Carmichael

Melfort Club Trophy 1st Tammie Smith Joint 2nd Amelia Inglis and Jonathan Roberts

Melfort Pier Trophy 1st Angus Scott 2nd Lorraine Smith

The sum of £887 was raised.
Isabel Smith

CLARE’S GARDEN OPENING – 9th, 10th and 11th July

Thank you to everyone who contributed in any way to the success of this event.  The weather was kind 
and the baking superb.  The total raised from entry donations, cream teas, art sales and donations was 
£541.40.  This has been divided equally between the Kilmelford and Kilninver Village Hall  and the 
Craignish Village Hall funds.

Thank you for your support.
Clare Howard

CRAIGNISH VILLAGE HALL

The new hall is due to open in the second week of November.  There will be three halls available, all with 
underfloor heating.
Please phone Jan Brown (01852 500689) if you want further details or to make a booking.

ANGEL HILL BURIAL GROUND, KILNINVER
"For now shall I sleep in the dust" (Job 7. 21)

This poem, written in 1904 and published in a book of poems by Duncan McIntosh, a local man, was sent 
to us by the poet’s namesake, another Duncan McIntosh.  He has been unable to find anyone who can tell 
him where in Kilninver the burial ground Angel Hill is situated and wondered if any of our readers can 
help?  Please e-mail editor@kilmelford.com with any information and it will be passed on.

Green Angel Hill, of lovely pose,
Near where dark Euchar swiftly flows
Amongst Kilninver's bonnie knowes
Toward Loch Feochan's peaceful shores.
The glen sweet nature has adorned
With heath-clad dales and hazel groves,
I do not see the wide world o'er
A place my heart so much adores.

There memory keeps one spot e'ergreen,
'Tis deeply in my heart enshrined,
And yet it hath neglected been.
At night this haunts me in my dream,
Green Angel Hill, it gars me greet
Here, far away, and cannot keep
That hallowed place in order neat,
The mound 'neath which my father sleeps.

Blest souls of dear departed friends
Have reached yon realms where joy ne'er ends;
But if at times they did return
'Twould be enough to make them mourn



To see those places so forlorn
With weeds and nettles all o'er grown.
Green Angel Hill would them deplore
How different 'twas in days of yore.

Green Angel Hill, the last, lang "Hame"
Of those dear hearts once kind and leal;
Tho' no great monument of fame
Mark out the plots where they were laid,
Within the walls, in kindred layer,
Our noble sires well  worthy were
The highest tribute we could pay
When placing laurels on their grave.

Befriending wealth was not attained
To cheer their hearts while here they stay'd,
So, when departing, could not share
Amongst their offsprings worldly gain;
But thus to us were their bequest,
Their fervent blessing with much zest
Throughout our lives, and then at last
On Angel Hill a place to rest.

But since we cannot aye remain
At home to watch our forbear's graves,
This of old neighbours we would crave
To have these mounds kept free from maim.
Tho' strangers fill the wonted hearths
Of some who now up yonder rest,
We ask, with kindness in our breasts,
That they would Angel Hill respect.

Would they but think of those dear hands
Which toiled from cradle to the grave,
True patriots to their native land,
How hard they wrought for its dear sake,
And laboured on till strength them failed,
Long past the evening of life's day;
Oh, how could they thus cease thy care,
Green Angel Hill, where these are laid?

Would wealth when passing on us smile,
Or stay her course a little while
To give a helping hand betimes;
It would not need so great a pile,
Green Angel Hill, thy top to crown
With columns and crosses, cairns and urns,
High walls, neat walks, and choicest flowers,
Becoming consecrated grounds.

'Tis hallowed, consecrated ground,
Where angels guard each sacred mound,
Until at last the trumpet sound
Shall wake those slumbering from the tomb
To see their Lord appear on high,
And they to meet Him will arise



From Angel Hill to gain the prize,
And share His glory in the skies.

"My thoughts on reading in THE OBAN TIMES the paragraph re the decision regarding our burial 
ground on Angel Hill, Kilninver, near Oban, Argyllshire.”
S.S.  "BUENOS AYREAN"
Philadelphia, U.S.A.
7/8/1904
Duncan McIntosh, Steward

BOOK REVIEW
“Song of the Rolling Earth” by John Lister-Kaye.  ISBN 0 349 11761 6 published by ABACUS. £7.99

For those who revel in the joy of nature, this is an absolute must (and probably all his earlier books, but I 
have only just found him).  Illustrated with Derek Robertson’s amazingly fine woodcuts, this Highland 
Odyssey,  so  very  perceptively  and  lyrically  written  by  one  of  Scotland’s  best  know naturalists  and 
conservationists,  and founder of the Aigas Field Centre,  will  take you into the lives of the creatures 
inhabiting the magnificent landscape around us, whether winged, 4-footed, marine, or human.

If this book has so far passed you by, then order immediately from Ottekars!  I know you will not be 
disappointed.

Christa Studd

THE GOLDEN EAGLE by George Newall

The following poem was kindly sent to us by George Newall with this note:-  “I have greatly enjoyed my 
visits to the area, and if the poetry can bring some pleasure to some of the local folks then it is a form of 
thanks from me for the blessings I have received on my visits.”

Ferocious!
Hooked beak, death-dealing dreadful talons clenched.
Statuesque,
Proud head erect and golden nape aglow.
Unblinking,
From lofty pinnacle her realm surveyed.
Imperious,
She sits unmoving hour, and hour on hour.
Dynamic,
To awesome height all suddenly she beats,
Then wings unstirring, effortless she soars:
Serenity.

LOCAL DIRECTORY UP-DATE
The  Directory  (up-dated  in  October,  2004)  is  on  sale  at  £1  a  copy  at  Kilmelford  Post  Office. 
Alternatively, send your request to Cath Manchester at Eas a’ mhuilinn, Kilmelford, Oban PA34 4XA 
enclosing an s.a.e. and your £1 payment.

CLARK & TAYLOR Findlay & Roanna THE LODGE, PA34 4XA (200268)

MCCOLL & EDWARDS David & Sarah THE GATEHOUSE, 
KILMELFORD YACHT HAVEN, PA34 4XD (200555)

MCNEIL & PELLING Ian & Sarah ARDUAINE FARM, PA34 4XQ (200252)

MITCHELL Nigel & Toni BAROCHAREAL, PA34 4UT (316151)

ROBERTS Christine BRUACHAN, 19 THE GLEBE, PA34 4XF (200542)

SCOTT Falcon & Jane CUIL LODGE, PA34 4XA (200323)



WILSON Tom & Yvonne GLEN AFTON, 18, THE GLEBE, PA34 4XF (200347)

WILSON Gordon & Beverly 21 THE GLEBE, PA34 4XF (200273)

KILNINFORD NEWS EDITORIAL TEAM

Elizabeth Asbury (Treasurer) Tel:  01852 200377
Georgina Dalton (Distribution) Tel:  01866 844212
Cath Manchester (Advertising) Tel:  01852 200272 (Home)

Tel:  01852 200257 (Work)
Fiona Wyllie (Editor) Tel:  01852 200227

Local website: www.kilmelford.com
E-mail: editor@kilmelford.com

The Kilninford News post box is on the floor in the corner under the window in the post office.  Please 
put your adverts, letters, articles etc. in the box, or send them to the Editor, in plenty of time for the next 
issue in April  (There will  be a short  Kilninford News in December to cover events  over the festive 
period).  It would also be helpful if people advertising in the Kilninford News would make their payments 
when they submit their copy or make sure that they put the money in the post box or give it to Cath so 
that she doesn’t have to spend time chasing payments.  
The team is very grateful to all those who kindly help with the distribution of the newsletter.

ADVERTS

Advertising rates:- Private ads £1 each
Commercial ads £5 each per quarter page

mailto:editor@kilmelford.com
http://www.kilmelford.com/


FOR SALE

HOTPOINT AQUARIUS DISHWASHER

1 YEAR OLD, IN GOOD WORKING ORDER

£50 o.n.o.
Buyer collects

Tel:  McKillop 01852 500662

FOR SALE
Under offer

TRAIGHUAINE, ARDUAINE

LOT 1:  A spacious, 7 bedroomed property with spectacular, panoramic sea views.  Operated as a B & B 
since 1996.   Approximately 1 acre,  large outbuilding,  site  of  boat  house and old jetty.   Offers  over 
£290,000.
LOT 2:  An exceptional plot of approximately one third of an acre with superb sea views and outline 
planning consent.  Offers over £75,000.

See pictures on www.b-and-b-scotland.net
Contact Fiona Wyllie for sale particulars and appointments to view:

Tel:  01852 200227 e-mail:  fiona@b-and-b-scotland.net

FOR SALE

Solid Cherry Wood Dining Table and 6 Matching Chairs (2 are carvers) – Excellent Condition
Pale Green 3 Piece Suite (one chair is a recliner) – Excellent Condition

One 2’ 6” Divan Bed (Never Used)
2 Lloyd Loom Chairs (Large, white, suitable for conservatory or bedroom) – Good Condition

Any sensible offer considered

Tel:  The Mitchells 01852 316151

mailto:fiona@b-and-b-scotland.net
http://www.b-and-b-scotland.net/
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